COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

MONDAY 

  NOVEMBER 10, 2014

CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL

INVOCATION

Public Comments

A Public Comment Registration Form is required for public testimony. A specific Agenda Item must be indicated on the form in order to speak at the Council meeting. There will be a time limit of three (3) minutes maximum allowed. Please refer to Council Rules of Order and Procedure and the Public Comment Registration Form for more information. 

Administrative Matters

· Presentation of Audit for Fiscal Year 2013/2014 Nichols & Mitchell, CPA
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of October 14, 2014 Council meeting
· November accounts payable
· Resources and obligations report - October

Public Works/City Recorder/ Mayor

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Legal Opinion Wastewater Lift Station Pump Failure
Old Business
· Haines Water Compliance Project
New Business

Council/Committee Reports
T 

The  City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442. Interpreter services will be provided to you at no charge if you need assistance. Please contact the City Hall to arrange for these services. The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
NOVEMBER 10, 2014
 CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL
Mayor Anthony opened the November 10, 2014 regular Council meeting at 6:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Sharon Dinger, Connie Pound, John Shurtleff, Jim Brown, Kathy Ritch and Dawn O'Grady. Also present were Public Works Josh Proebstel and City Recorder Valerie Russell.

Mayor Anthony led the Council in a prayer.

Citizens present: Record Courier Editor Gina Perkins, Engineer John Garlitz, Accountants Bruce Nichols and Stan Mitchell.

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments
No public comments
Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor Report

Mayor Anthony announced that the City did receive the Special Cities Allotment Grant from ODOT for $50,000. The grant will be used for the Cole Street Resurface Project which will address Secondary Access/Emergency Route. Mayor Anthony read the letter from ODOT aloud to the Council. Letter is herein attached and part of the record.
The project will include resurfacing Cole Street between Fifth Street and Birch Street and replacing culverts. The goal is to have a secondary access in case Highway 30 cannot be used and traffic needs to be detoured onto Cole Street.
Agenda Item No. 3 - Administrative Matters


Presentation of Audit for Fiscal Year 2013/2014 Nichols & Mitchell, CPA
Accountants Bruce Nichols and Stan Mitchell gave an overview of the 2013/2014 audit. Explaining the structure of the audit followed by giving details on each fund.

The Accountant's commented that the City's actual debt decreased $21,971 from the prior year. 
The Governmental Funds include the General, Street and Equipment Reserve Funds. The General Fund is the healthiest it has been in a while. The Street Fund is stronger than usual, the balance of the Street Fund depends on the particular needs of the City during the year. The Equipment Fund is funded by transfers from the other Funds and is set aside for equipment purchase or emergency replacement.
The Utility Funds include the Water, Sewer and Landfill Funds. The Water, Sewer & Landfill Funds are primarily funded by user fees. The Water Fund is in great shape. The Sewer Fund carries the most debt and incurred some large expenses during the year and is in poor shape. The fees that the Landfill is receiving is not covering the costs to operate the Landfill.
Stan stated that the books are the cleanest he has ever seen them in the 10 years that he has been doing the City's audit. The books are the most organized and there were no budget violations. There was a lot of wiggle room in each category. 

Bruce explained that government accounting is totally different than any other type of bookkeeping. It takes a person that is willing to learn how accounting and bookkeeping works for a government. It requires knowing all the federal, state and the local government regulations and also know all about fund accounting. Bruce commented that the best bookkeepers are the ones that are willing to learn how to do things the right way. When they get someone like that all the problems kind of go away. Bruce stated "Kudos" to Valerie.
The Sewer Fund is not doing well. Fee increases need to be done in small increments every year to build reserves for unexpected expenses. The City needs to raise the fees as soon as possible, do not wait until budget time. Increases need to be made on Water, Sewer and Landfill. Bruce also commented the City needs to figure out a way to get more money into the Sewer Fund without taking it out of the Water Fund. Funds should be transferred from the General Fund instead, which means that more funds need to be produced in the General Fund. A possibility is for the General Fund to charge an administration fee that can be transferred to the Water and Sewer Funds.
Stan stated that their concern is to avoid problems in the future.

Approval of the Audit
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept the 2013/2014 audit with corrections. Councilor Dinger seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 4 - Consent Agenda

Councilor Ritch made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 5 - Public Works/City Recorder/Mayor
Public Works Report
Public Works Josh Proebstel explained that he has been working on fall maintenance and getting everything prepared for winter. 

Water
There are two water meters that will be repaired later in the week. Customers have been notified that there will be a water shut off to repair the meters.

The chlorine pump for well #3 required repair and replacement parts. Don Fink has tested backflow devices at the lift station and one at the school. He was unable to test the second device at the school due to the way the valve was set, high pressure developed when he tried to test the device. It will take someone with more expertise with the fire suppression valves to test that device. According to the Pepsi distributor some of the pop machines in town do not require backflow testing. The one at the Mercantile and the Frontier are a post mix carbonation so they do not require a backflow device. The one at the Steak House does require a backflow device.

Sewer
The sewer permit states that the bio-solids be measured every three years in the sewer lagoons. Jeff Caruthers from the OAWU assisted during the measurements. There is only 4 to 6 inches of bio-solids in the bottom of the lagoons, so there is decades of capacity left. 

Josh requested to attend an Operator Class in Hood River December 9th - 11th. The classes will cover material for both water and sewer that are requirements to obtain his certifications. The cost of the class is $285.00 and the motel is $95.00 per night. 
The Council agreed that it was necessary for Josh to attend the class. The City will provide compensation for meals and reimburse for the cost of fuel. 

City Recorder

Ontrac Subscription

City Recorder Valerie Russell referred to a discussion at the October meeting concerning a subscription for the GPS on the pivot system that she had been advised about. After speaking with Adam Kerns it was discovered that the subscription is for the Ontrac notification system, which is the text notification system that contacts the Public Works if the system shuts down.  The Ontrac system is operating correctly at this time. The subscription was paid for with grant funds for the first four years. This is the last year that it will be paid for and then the City will be responsible for the bill. Valerie was unsure of the exact cost but that would be researched. Adam wanted to remind the Council that he does have a no cost fix for the GPS. 
Discussion followed and the consensus was to have Adam complete the no cost fix for the GPS at this time. The options for the additional changes to the pivot system would be decided at a later time.

Public Contracting Procurement
Valerie Russell researched the Public Contracting Procurement laws that the Council had discussed at the October meeting pertaining to the threshold where a project needs to go out for bids. There are different levels of procurement; a small procurement is $10,000 or less and basically the City can choose anyone they want to do the job. An intermediate procurement is $10,000 to $150,000, which is an informal process where it is suggested that you obtain three quotes or proposals, but it does not require formal bids. If there are not three available it is okay to obtain what is available and  keep a record of what is obtained. Formal procurement is over $150,000 which has to go out to bid. There are also emergency procurement when you just fix the problem. The City very rarely does anything over $10,000 and the City does obtain quotes for anything large, so the City has been following the guidelines.

Notary Commission Renewal
Valerie stated that her Notary Commission expires in December. The City initially paid for the cost of the test and the required equipment, she asked if the City would be willing to pay the cost again. The cost is approximately $65.00 for renewal and the stamp.  Council agreed to pay the cost.

Unofficial Election Results

The official results of the Election has still not been received, but the unofficial results are: Jim Brown for Mayor, Katie Jones Bedolla, Don Adcock and John Shurtleff for Council.
Mayor Report

Oath of Office

Mayor Anthony stated that he would like the newly elected officials to take the Oath of Office at the December Council meeting to be effective January 1, 2015. 

Citizen Correspondence 
Mayor Anthony read aloud a letter to the Council from Larry & Donna Fochtman concerning a water line that crosses their property and supplies water to another resident and the rodeo grounds. According to the Fochtman's there is not a record of an easement for the line. They are requesting that the City abandon that line and reroute it in a more appropriate location. They wanted to make this a part of the record for consideration while designing the water project.
Discussion followed. 
Engineer John Garlitz explained that it would be several months before the project went out to bid so there is plenty of time for discussion. The matter of relocating the water line would be a budgetary decision depending on the funds received. The possibility would be researched and considered in the options, but there are no guarantees that the funding will allow a relocation of the water line. 
Letter is herein attached and part of the record.

Agenda Item No. 6 - Administrative Matters


Legal Opinion Wastewater Lift Station Pump Failure
Council was presented with a copy of the letter from Attorney Dan Van Thiel stating his legal opinion on the Wastewater Lift Station Pump Failure. Dan stated that the City may or may not be able to win a lawsuit, but in his opinion it would cost more money for the lawsuit than the City would actually get from the lawsuit.
Discussion followed. 

Different options were discussed including getting other legal opinions and other engineers opinion. John Garlitz suggested three different engineers that possibly could evaluate the situation objectively. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she had spoken with Andrew Weekly from Weekly Brothers, who where the contractors for the sewer project, concerning an audit question. The lift station issue was discussed and Andrew suggested a firm out of Portland, Jordan & Ramas, that specialize in construction types cases. The firm includes both attorneys and engineers that have represented Weekly Brothers in these types of lawsuits in the past.
Council agreed to get quotes from outside firms on the cost to evaluate the information to determine if we have grounds for a lawsuit.
Agenda Item No. 7 - Old Business

Water Compliance Project

Engineer John Garlitz explained that the survey is complete and they have determined the right of way designations. Every water meter is being found and compared to the billing list. Some discrepancies have been discovered, there are some active accounts where the meters have not been found and some meters have been found that are not in the records. The goal is to have a record of all the water meters and the location to determine if they are inside the right of way or not. If the meters are outside of the right of way the contractor will not be able to do the work so it will be the City's responsibility. John stated that they have a draft hydro-geologist report from George Chadwick, when the report is finalized it will be presented to the Council. The goal is to find the best location for the well, it appears that the Well #1 site is the most logical place to drill a new well. The location for the reservoir will be the next thing they will determine.

Low to Moderate Income Levels
To be eligible for Community Development Block Grants communities must have a 51% low to moderate income level. On July 1, 2014 the percentages were updated across the State to reflect the results of the American Community Survey. In the past these surveys where conducted by the Census Bureau, but in 2010 Congress removed the financial information from the 2010 Census. On July 1st the new LMI levels came out and showed that Haines went from 55.1% LMI to 39% LMI which made Haines ineligible for CDBG grants. The accuracy of this survey is being questioned. Initially the IFA stated that City's could not do their own survey. After Ron Wyden and Greg Walden's offices were contacted the IFA is now stating that City's can do a community survey of its own. The cost will be between $7,000 and $9,000 to conduct the survey. There are grants available that will pay 50% of the cost to do the survey. John has asked if the 50% match can be "in kind" donation. The survey would be conducted door to door and the City would need at least 160 respondents. The key is to educate the residents of the importance of completing the survey. The IFA is warning the City that the percentage derived from the ACS will be updated every year, but the City has to continue to use the results of its own survey for five years even if the ACS survey percentages raise to the 51%. John questioned if that would pass a legal test and he thought that definitely it would not pass the political test.
Designing a simple survey and educating the residents of the importance of accurately responding to the survey is very important. The survey needs to be completed prior to the end of the design phase.
Agenda Item No. 8 - Public Comments
There were no public comments.

Meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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